The MINUTES of the Stoughton Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday 8th November 2022 at 7.00pm 
at Stoughton Village Hall


Present:  Cllr Bob Battey (BB) (Chair)
[bookmark: _Hlk50448788]                Cllr Tom Richardson (TR) (Vice Chair)    
                Cllr Tracey Mee (TM)
    Cllr June Sparrow (JS)
    Cllr Paul Cresswell (PC)
    District Cllr Peter Elliott (PE)
                Clerk Victoria Webster (VW)	    

099/22 Welcome, Introductions and Chairs opening remarks
BB welcomed all to the meeting, fellow Councillors and District Councillor. BB proposed to bring forward item 106/22 under item 102/22. Approved by all.
Resolved: Item 106/22 to be discussed under item 102/22.

100/22 Apologies for absence
No apologies of absence were received.

101/22 Declarations of Members Interests
No declarations of interest were declared.

102/22 Parishioners Comments 
Item 106/22 23 Gaulby Lane Update
BB has finally received a response from Christine Zacharia at Harborough District Council following several phone calls and emails. It has now been identified that the Council made a number of errors during their dealings with this property. They have confessed that despite the report stating a Conservation Officer reviewed the inside of the property during their visit in 2006, they actually did not go inside the building on this visit. Christine agreed the Council would make another visit to inspect the property and then contact the owner. BB requested that the Parish Council receive a report from this inspection prior to the next meeting in January.

BB has contacted the owner of the property and given two alternatives of what should happen with the property, one is to refurbish the property immediately or put it on the market. The owner made BB aware of personal difficulties where his wife had a serious accident, and their baby was killed which happened 3 years ago. Due to finding out this information shortly after the previous Parish Council meeting, the letter that was suggested to be sent to the owner was in fact not sent out of respect.
 
The shared drive which 23 Gaulby Lane utilise needs repairing. One of the residents who live in the row of houses who share the drive contacted the owner of 23 Gaulby Lane with regards to this. They have responded asking what the costs will be. Quotes are still being sought and once received the information will be distributed to all parties concerned. BB asked if the deeds for the properties had been reviewed and it was confirmed they state all property owners have joint responsibility to maintain the drive. It is not clear who owns the drive and the architect who was involved in the build is also unsure. There is no action that could be taken if the owners of 23 Gaulby Lane choose not to contribute.
A parishioner asked if 23 Gaulby Lane falls within the conservation area and what rights the Parish Council have in relation to this. It was confirmed it does fall within the conservation area but as a Parish Council we don’t have any rights.

A parishioner asked if the District Council have given any indication of what action they will take if the property is not renovated or sold on. They currently don’t have a conservation officer and they can’t afford to appoint one. 

A parishioner asked if a member of the Parish Council will be in attendance during this visit. Councillors would like to be present during the visit but if this is not possible BB has informed Christine Zacharia of all the issues.

It was proposed to refer the matter to District Councillors, expressing the difficulty that has been experienced, confirming that Christine Zacharia will be carrying out a second visit to the property and that she abides by her promise to respond by the next Parish Council meeting following the visit. All Councillors in agreement
Resolved: To write to the District Councillors to make them aware of the situation and write to Christine Zacharia to clarify the next steps.
Action: VW to draft said letters and then send once approved.

If the owner does not co-operate, the Parish Council have a matter for further referral to consecutive state or the ombudsman. 

103/22 Approval of the minutes of the previous meeting held on 13.09.2022
The minutes were approved.
JS declared an interest in the item 089/22 and 092/22 as a village hall committee member.

104/22 To review any actions from the minutes of the meeting on 13.09.2022
It was noted that one of the hedges on Church Lane had been cut since sending the letters requesting this action.

105/22 2023/2024 Budget
VW talked through the budget with the Councillors and explained which categories had suggested increases and the reasons for this. The 2022/23 budget total was £10,150 and the 2023/24 budget total is £10,794. This is a budget increase of 6.3% which equates to £6.80 per household per year increase.
TR proposed to increase the budget by 6.3%. Seconded by PC. All agreed.
Resolved: To increase the precept to £10,794 for 2023/24

106/22 23 Gaulby Lane Update
Item brought forward. Discussed during item 102/22 above. 
107/22 Set a Date for the next Aero Club Meeting
A date has already been set of the 8th December 2022 at 1pm.

108/22 Church Matters
Church Wall. The wall has been completed and BB has been assured that there are sufficient funds to pay for it following generous contributions.
Reseeding of the bank. BB has offered to pay for the seed and TR will assist him in purchasing it.
Closed Church Yard. This is in progress but waiting to be ratified.




109/22 Future of Local Planning Matters
A previously rejected planning application to fit replacement windows and has now been resubmitted for black like for like upvc window frames and will most likely be approved.
The Barns. This is still under consideration.

110/22 Correspondence the Parish Council Receives
The question was raised if Councillors are content to continue to receive the amount/type of correspondence that is being distributed by the Clerk. Councillors are happy to continue to receive and will then make their own judgements upon receipt.

111/22 Gate Post to Children’s Play Area
The post is rotten and broke at ground level and now needs replacing. A Parishioner is happy to carry out the work on behalf of the Parish Council. It was requested if plastic could please be wrapped around the bottom of the post to protect it further. Thank you to TR to organising this.
It was proposed that TR purchase the post and create, up to a cost of £100.
Resolved: All agreed to this work should be being carried out.

112/22 Laurel Hedge at the Side of White House Opposite the Church
The hedge is very overgrown, but it does not belong to the White House owners, it is not in their grounds. It was proposed we ask the owners if they would mind cutting the hedge.
Action: TM to visit the property and ask the owners to cut the hedge.
Action: VW to add to the agenda for the next meeting for a conclusion.

113/22 Grass Area at the Pond End of Gaulby Lane
The question was raised as to what is happening with this area as it was felt it was looking untidy. It was previously cut by the parishioner who lived next door, but they have now left.TM is in the process of obtaining a sign to show it is wildlife area. It was felt this was only proposed as a wildlife area around 1 year ago due to villagers being asked to host a wildlife area and further time should be allowed for the development of this area.
It was proposed that when M&BG visit to cut the grass down to the bench in that area, that they cut this area also. This was not seconded. 

114/22 Proposal to Investigate the Possibility of Obtaining Tree Preservation Orders on the Trees Lining Stoughton Lane
PC asked what the procedure is for this and is this something the Parish Council can request? BB confirmed the Parish Council can request this and we would need to identify which tree’s we would want including in the preservation order and why the Parish Council are seeking to obtain the order against those trees. PE believes the Parish Council will have to get an arborist to survey the trees as part of the submission.
It was proposed that the Parish Council decide which trees to include in the preservation order and obtain quotes for an arborist to carry out the required survey. TM seconded this and agreed by all.
Action: PC to put a potential tree list together and obtain arbosit quotes.

115/22 To Discuss the lack of response from the Secretary of State regarding the Barn
BB has received confirmation that it is not unusual for a long lead time on a response from the Secretary of State. There is no evidence a response has been received.

116/22 To discuss the recent auction of the Village Hall
The village hall was sold for £50,000 at the recent auction to an unknown buyer. The village hall committee will inform the Parish Council who the buyer is once they are notified.d



117/22 To discuss the playground inspection which is due
Action needs to be taken on the small children’s multi play area as part of the top is rotten. The inspection is due, and this will confirm what needs to be done. It can still be used but caution needs to be taken. It was proposed a warning sign should be placed on the equipment to highlight the risk. All agreed to this.
Action: JS to display a warning sign on the equipment
Action: VW to set a date for the inspection
Action: TR to speak to his gardener about fixing the equipment following the inspection

118/22 To discuss the issue of dogs not being kept on leads around the village
There are notices at the playground about keeping dogs on leads, yet some villagers continue to let dogs off the lead. This is a continual issue with one villager in particular. When the villager was approached, she said she would not put the dog back on the lead. It was proposed that the individual should be wrote to about this issue. 
Action: VW to write a letter reminding them about the notices etc.

119/22 To discuss adopting the new Code of Conduct
It was proposed that this should be adopted. Agreed by all. The Stoughton Parish Council version will be taken to the January meeting for approval.

120/22 To decide the future meeting dates
They have been agreed as the following:
10th January 2023
7th March 2023
9th May 2023 (Annual Meetings) 
11th July 2023
12th September 2023
7th November 2023

121/22 To discuss Planning Policy H.D. about 6-9 years’ time
Harborough District Council has recently published its Strategic Housing and Land Availability Assessment known as SHELAA. This is a compendium of ‘Evidence on the Potential Supply of both housing and economic land across the District,’ and follows on from the 2021 ‘Call for Sites’ which invited suggestions for possible locations for development in the future. SHELAA is not a decision-making document and nor does it allocate sites for development. All suggestions are subject to the next Local Plan and all proposed sites are subject to the normal planning permission. Therefore, at this stage they are all merely ‘Potential Sites’. The submission by Wellcome which proposes the development of the whole of the Farmcare Estate, known previously to many of us as CWS Farms is of immense importance to residents of Stoughton.
BB thanked TR for raising awareness of this but feels unsure how it will proceed due to the current economic situation which will potentially be lengthy. This plan is so enormous and there are many possibilities of outcome, including government policy and the increasing size of the country.
PE informed the Parish Council that Harborough District Council must build 650 houses a year and the plan is for 55,000 houses. This may houses simply isn’t needed. The Council do have to ensure they meet their quota of 650 houses otherwise government send an inspector to work with the Council.
Action: VW to include information about SHELAA on Parish Council website

122/22 To discuss the possibility of shared meetings with Leicestershire Aero Club, Stoughton Parish Council and Houghton on the Hill Parish Council
It was agreed that the meeting should be kept singular to our Parish Council due to the relationship the Parish Council have built up with the airport.
Action: VW to respond to Houghton and advise them that they should contact Aero club directly themselves.

123/22
a. To approve payments due and detailed in expenditure.
    Approved.

	PAYEE
	DETAILS
	NET
	VAT
	GROSS

	M&BG
	Grounds Maintenance 88793
	£183.75
	£36.75
	£220.50

	Waterplus
	Community Garden Water
	£8.18
	£1.64
	£9.82

	V. Webster
	Salary & Expenses
	£
	£
	£646.75

	Toni Evans
	Community Garden Expenses
	£
	£
	£7.21

	M&BG
	Grounds Maintenance 88110
	£183.74
	£36.75
	£220.49

	HMRC
	V. Webster Tax
	£0
	£0
	£47.60

	Waterplus
	Community Garden Water
	£8.39
	£1.68
	£10.07

	J. Sparrow
	Memorial plaque
	£48.00
	£9.60
	£57.60



b. To approve Bank Reconciliation
Approved.

Matters arising for discussion only 
TM raised the issue that the dog waste bin in the recreation area was full and had not been emptied by HDC. TM phoned HDC and complained.

No response has been received to our correspondence to LCC of the 3rd October in relation to the speed hump that needs reviewing in the village. PE offered to assist the Parish Council with this.
Action: TM to email details to PE

Date of next meeting: 10th January 2023

Meeting Closed at 8.55pm
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Signed: …………………………………………………………………………. Date   10th January 2023
